
which Sir Anthony had written ear- 
lier himself. Seen in this light, the 
day the Fontana volume arrived at 
the Courtauld Institute takes on 
spécial significance. It may hâve 
marked the inauguration of 
Braham’s involvement with the pro- 
ject to publish the drawings. A 
dozen years later he, in conjunction 
with the German-trained scholar 
Hellmut Hager, has produced a 
new departure in the Studies in 
Architecture. Unlike most of the 
others, the Fontana book is a 
catalogue and not a monograph. I 
shall return to this distinction at the 
end of the review.

It would seem that in the subject 
of Carlo Fontana’s drawings, the 
two authors found that their in
terests dovetailed well. They were 
able jointly to produce a brief but 
full critical history of Fontana and 
of the provenance of the volumes. 
This is followed by the scholarly 
catalogue proper, which runs to 
783 individual items. Between 
them, Braham and Hager divided 
the task of cataloguing more or less 
evenly: Hager took the ecclesiastical 
commissions, Braham the secular 
ones. In the process of binding the 
drawings into volumes, Fontana 
had dispersed them. Now, for the 
first time, they are regrouped ac- 
cording to commission. Each sub
section is prefaced by a note, some 
of them of considérable length. 
These notes - especially those by 
Hager - form mini-essays of the 
most scrupulous scholarship, com
plété with up-to-date bibliography. 
But the fact that the notes précédé 
the actual entries does tend to 
separate the two: it is almost as if 
the drawings themselves were inci- 
dental rather than beautiful and 
individually significant. Some en
tries could be improved by a slightly 
broader scope. I'he section on the 
Ospizio di S. Michèle Prison, foi- 
instance, fails to emphasize enough 
the innovative nature of this 
Roman structure (Fig. 4). Fontana 
designed it with solitary confine
ment cell blocks around a central 
work space — the silentium (so 
named because of a large inscrip
tion on the wall admonishing si
lence). The unique combination of 
solitary confinement, silence, and 
enforced labor foretells the de
velopment of the late-eighteenth- 
and nineteenth-century peniten- 
tiary. In fact, the great prison re
former John Howard made a point

figure 4. Fontana, Interior of the Os
pizio di S. Michèle Prison, Rome. 
Braham and Hager, fig. 362.

of studying the S. Michèle institu
tion when he visitée! Rome in Au- 
gust 1778. Howard’s connection 
with S. Michèle might hâve en- 
livened the spécifie entry in ques
tion.

The mention of Howard brings 
up an interesting piece of informa
tion overlooked by the authors. In 
the second, and subséquent édi
tions of Howard’s book, The State of 
the Prisons, an engraving was in- 
cluded of the first-floor plan and 
longitudinal section of the S. 
Michèle prison. In format, if not in 
medium, the print resembles very 
closely the Windsor drawings. The 
plan, however, differs in details 
from both the Domenico de’ Rossi 
version published in 1721, or Fon- 
tana’s own final scheine. Howard 
mentioned that his illustrations 
were “procured ... by the kindness 
of Mr. Jenkins.” He meant, of 
course, Thomas Jenkins, the En- 
glish art dealer résident in Rome, 
jenkins could hâve acted as inter- 
mediary to obtain for Howard orig
inal, now lost, Fontana drawings. 
This would explain how the How
ard illustrations closely resemble 
Fontana’s drawings without being 
exactly comparable to any surviving 
ones. The new evidence in the form 
of Howard’s engraving supports 
the authors’ hypothesis that Fon
tana intended a publication on S. 
Michèle, and for that purpose re- 
moved a number of drawings from 
the Windsor volume 181, hence its 
apparent missing pages. Thus the 
stray drawings of S. Michèle would 
bave become separated from the 
bulk of Fontana’s collection before 
its sale in 1716. In one form or 
another the loose drawings were 

handed down until 1778, when 
Jenkins passée! them on to Howard. 
It is only right to add a word of 
caution at this point. A flourishing 
trade of making copies existed in 
Rome to satisfy the craving of later 
eighteenth-century Grand Tourists 
for souvenirs. Jenkins may hâve 
supplied Howard with facsimiles of 
Fontana’s drawings, rather than the 
originals themselves.

Carlo Fontana, the authors ad
mit, was not an especially inspired 
architect. They hope, however, that 
a full monograph on him will one 
day be fortheoming. One wonders 
whether their exhaustive catalogue, 
with some greater breadth of scope 
(as noted above), does not achieve 
much the sanie desired effect as a 
monograph. With a chance to ex- 
pand upon aspects of Fontana’s 
career, position, and influence, the 
sort of catalogue produced by 
Braham and Hager could stand in 
lieu of a typical monograph. For 
this reason I urge the authors to 
pursue their stated goal of publish- 
ing a sequel to the présent volume. 
The second one would contain the 
Fontana drawings not now at 
Windsor. Of the thirty known vol
umes, fifteen are dispersed: one in 
Leipzig, another in Rome, a third in 
Modena, three in the British 
Muséum, two in the Soane 
Muséum, and the seven others hâve 
so far eluded discovery. So Hager 
and Braham hâve dealt. only par- 
tially with the entire problem. And 
it is a shame that everything could 
not hâve been done at one time, 
because the distinction between 
Windsor and non-Windsor volumes 
has nothing to do with the contents, 
which surely reinforce one another. 
F.ven though only half the story is 
told, it is a crédit to the authors that 
we wish to know the rest; when we 
do, the real need for a monograph 
will be clear.

PIERRE DF. I.A RUFFINIÈRE DU PREY
Queeris University 
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Michael davis William Blake: A New 
Kind of Man. Berkeley, University 
of California Press, 1978. 181 pp., 
illus., $6.95.

Michael Davis’s concise general 
biography of William Blake offers 
an up-to-date study of the poet- 
artist’s créative genius and unique 

RACAR / VI / 1 69



vision. A book of this kind does not 
replace or challenge the standard, 
authoritative works by Sir Geoffrey 
Keynes, Mona Wilson, Sir Anthony 
Blunt, and Northrop Frye, but it 
does hâve a rightfnl place in 'the 
great Blake industry’ that bas re- 
cently produced a number of 
specialist books and catalogues. Al- 
though Davis’s well-illustrated book 
is being reviewed here for art histo- 
rians, it is more closely relatecl to 
the Sound and older literary tradi
tion of Keynes. with something of 
the socio-historical and political 
corrélations of David Erdman, 
rather than alignée! with the arl- 
historical approach of Sir Anthony 
Blunt, Martin Butlin, ancl David 
Bindman. Michael Davis, however, 
like ail good Blake specialists, un- 
derstands the necessity of ap- 
proaching the ‘all-embracing pow- 
er’ of Blake’s mind, art, and poetrv 
as a total subject. Blake’s svnthesis 
of word, image, and idea présents a 
challenge which discourages the art 
historian who relies too heavily on 
the glossy terminology of connois- 
seurship, and considers literature, 
the occult, and psvchology outside 
the realm of tire discipline.

Davis lias not been embarrassed 
by the artist’s visions, and unques- 
tioningly relates the stories about 
the four-year-old Blake seeing 
God’s head at the window, and at 
the âge of eight or ten seeing a tree 
fillecl with angels. Davis does not 
concern hiniself with the validité ol 
these taies and others of the sanie 
kind passée! on to Blake’s first biog- 
rapher, Alexander Gilchrist (1863), 
who gathered many of his accounts 
from men who had known the 
artist. This is something that would 
bother the ‘new left’ art historians 
who hâve rccently discovered 
Marxism and are busy trying to 
decipher the true nature of realism.

Davis traces Blake’s lil'e and work 
from his youthful years in London, 
including his apprenticeship with 
James Basile, the stint at the Royal 
Academy, the lasting impressions 
left by the American and French 
Révolutions, and his studies of tire 
mystical writers Paracelsus, 
Boehme, and Swedenborg. Blake’s 
mature years and the patronage of 
the minor poet and writer William 
Hayley, his stay at Felpham, 
brought to an end with charges of 
séditions utterances which caused 
the artist and his wife to return to 
London (17 South Molton Street), 

and his difficult dealings with the 
Publisher R.H. Cromek are given 
adéquate attention. The final chap- 
ter, 'Prophet With His Disciples,’ 
concerns Blake’s meeting with John 
Linnell in 1818 and the conséquent 
contact with two other young ar
tists, John Varley and Samuel 
Palmer. In this last chapter therc is 
an interesting account of the ‘Vis- 
ionary Heads (181g),’ a sériés of 
drawings or portraits of conjured- 
up images of historical characters 
from the past who ‘sat’ for Blake in 
the presence of Varley. Davis does 
not air the possibility that this 
épisode might hâve been distorted 
by Victorian commentators, nor 
does he mention Martin Butlin’s 
definitive account of the ‘Visionary 
Heads’ (The Blake Sketchbook of 1819, 
1969), but he does state that Blake 
‘began them in a spirit of fun’ for 
the young Varley who was a ‘firm 
believer in astrology, palmistry, 
ghosts, and visions.’ There is also a 
full account of Blake’s vision of the 
ghost of a fiea, experienced, 
sketched, and described in the pre
sence of Varley as a créature with 
'his eager tongue whisking ont. of 
his mouth, acup in his hancl to hold 
blood, and covered with a scaly skin 
of gold and green.'

On the whole Michael Davis’s 
book reads easily and smoothly, 
and even though there is a disturb- 
ing absence of footnotes, another 
trend that publishers hâve been 
following in the production of art 
books, the material seems 
adequately researched. At the end 
of the book one finds a useful 
bibliography. This section makes 
one aware not only of the vast 
number of books on Blake, but also 
drives home the fact that most of 
these books hâve been published 
sincc World War 11. This is particu- 
larly true of the section reserved for 
books on Blake’s composite and 
visual art.

Michael Davis and other recent 
Blake scholars purport to offer a 
unique appréciation of Blake as a 
poet, artist, and mystic. Bevis llill- 
ier, in his article (in the Times 
Literary Supplément) on David 
Bindman’s recenl Blake As An Artist, 
reminds us that 'the scholarly in
dustry’ surrounding Blake which 
grew up in the post-war period had 
in general 'little regard for paint- 
ings.’ There were, however, a few 
late-nineteenth-century Blake en- 
thusiasts who exhibited some ap

préciation of Blake’s unusual 
abilities as a poet and painter. For 
example, Richard Garnett, a 
Keeper in the Library of the British 
Muséum, considered the 'position 
of William Blake among artists ... 
exceptional,’ adding that for 'no 
other painter of like distinction, 
save Dante Rossetti, can it be said 
that his famé as a poet lias fully 
rivalled his famé as a painter.’ Gar
nett felt the ‘artistic and poetical 
monuments of his [Blake’s] genius 
nearly balance each other in merit 
and in their claim upon the atten
tion of posterity.’

Most authors writing about the 
long neglected late-nineteenth- 
century French and Belgian Sym- 
bolist painters, with the exception 
of John Rewald, hâve referred to 
Blake in discussing the important 
influence of the Fnglish School. 
There is much more hard 
documentation, however, on the 
influence of the Pre-Raphaelites, 
particularly Rossetti and Millais and 
the later Burne-Jones, and Blake’s 
rôle in the development of Sym
bolist art is never made clear. The 
Symbolists sharecl with Blake the 
attitude that the observation of an 
actual subject was of secondary im
portance in the création of a work 
of art. They also shared his use of a 
rhythmical, bounding line and ex
pressive colour. Blake’s notions of 
androgyny, the marriage of good 
and evil, man’s restricted vision of 
this world, and tire idea that the 
artist should reveal infinity and 
unleash or pay récognition to the 
darkest desires of the humait heart, 
are thèmes which one finds with 
symbolist poets, theorists, and ar
tists of the late nineteenth century.

In the recent books by Philippe 
Jullian, Edward Lucie-Smith, and 
John Milner on Symbolist Art, 
Blake is recognized as a painter and 
poet who provided exemplary 
works for Rossetti and the Pre- 
Raphaelites, and who, in turn, indi- 
rectly influenced the French Sym
bolist painters. Blake’s extensive 
use of 'sharp and wiry’ line and his 
even washes of pale acid color seem 
related to Florentine art, and for 
this reason he can be considered 
not only as a precursor of the 
Pre-Raphaelites, but his work more 
directly relates to the Florentine 
style of some of the Salon de la Rose 
Croix painters who also illustrated 
poetry.

One of the rare direct reactions 

70 RACAR / VI / 1



to Blake’s work from a late- 
ninclccnth-century French artist 
cornes from Auguste Rodin. When 
Arthur Symons, one of Blake’s 
turn-of-the-century biographers, 
showed Rodin some of Blake’s 
drawings ancl explained ‘He used to 
literally see these figures; they are 
not inventions,’ the sculptor re- 
plied: ‘Yes, he saw them once, he 
should hâve seen them three or 
four times.’

In the second half of the 
nineteenth century there was a 
growing interest in the poetry and 
mysticism as well as the ‘minuteness 
and exactitude’ of Pre-Raphaelite 
painting. The Pre-Raphaelites were 
exhibited in the Expositions univer
selles of1855, 1867, and 1878,and 
the critics Ernest Chesneau, Gus
tave Planche, Maxime du Camp, 
Paul Gantz, Louis Enault, Paul 
Mantz, Arsène Houssaye, and Paul 
Leprieur wrote assessments of the 
works of Rossetti, Hunt, Millais, 
Burnc-Jones, Watts, and Whistler. 
They were important in introduc- 
ing English art to the French artists 
associated with the diverse de- 
velopments of late-nineteenth- 
century Symbolisai.

I11 an article titled “Les Beaux 
arts à l’Exposition Universelle — 
Angleterre" (Gazette des Beaux-Arts, 
1867), Paul Mantz laments the pas- 
sing of the early-nineteenth- 
century English artistsjames Ward, 
David Roberts, Francis Danby, Wil
liam Dyce, David Cox, and Thomas 
Uwins, but does not mention Blake. 
Later Duranty (Ibid., 1878), in a 
rambling discussion of the prb and 
their predecessors, Hogarth, 
Reynolds, Lawrence, and David 
Wilkie, again does not mention 
Blake. l'hus Blake, who should 
hâve been appreciated as a 
forerunner of Rossetti, seems 
largely to hâve been overlooked.

One of the first important studios 
of Blake published in France was 
carried out by Pierre Berger (WzZ- 
liam Blake, Mysticisme et Poésie. 
1907), but this is principally an 
appréciation of his poetry and 
mythic visions, and few référencés 
are made to Blake’s art — and there 
are 110 reproductions. One of the 
most interesting passages speaks of 
Blake’s penetrating vision which 
perceived not only the ‘material 
world’ but the ‘soûl of things’ and 
beyond the ‘mystical plane, the 
world of those beings which do not 
corne within the field of our vision.’

A short article of 1903 by Frank 
Stokoe in La Plume seems to be one 
of the first. 011 the artist-poet 10 
appear in a journal associated with 
late-nineteenth-century Symbolisai. 
Referring to Blake as ‘le plus grand 
poète symboliste que le monde ait 
vu,’ Stokoe summarizes the artist’s 
life and work, concluding that 
‘Blake n’est pas, je crois, très connu 
en France. C’est pourtant un esprit 
courtois (un peu violent, il est vrai) 
à la vision claire, qui pénètre tout 
voile d’hypocrisie, esprit, me 
semble-t-il, qui serait fort sym
pathique au génie français.’

The Symbolists, who pioneered 
some of the most. important de- 
velopments in twentieth-century 
art, sought ‘the symbol behind ap- 
pearance, the et.ernal idea behind 
form’ and shared Blake’s hatred of 
materialism. Nevertheless, they 
failed to make contact with this 
‘new kind of man’ whose mythology 
Michael Davis rightfully describes 
as representing ‘the realm of the 
subconscious inind, source of inspi
ration and dt eams.’

HARDY GEORGE
Concordia University 
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Charles w. mii.i.ard The Sculpture of 
Edgar Degas. Princeton, Princeton 
University Press. 1976. 141 + xxiv 
pp., 143 illus., $19.50.

Il n’y a pas lieu d’être surpris que ce 
soit Charles W. Millard, conserva
teur en chef du Hirshhorn Mu
séum and Sculpture Garden de 
Washington, d.c., qui ait entrepris 
une étude sur la sculpture d’Edgar 
Degas. En effet ce musée qui, 
rappelons-le, fait partie de la 
Smithsonian Institution, possède 
une très belle collection de sculptu
res de cet artiste, certaines d’entre 
elles ayant récemment été présen
tées dans le cadre de l’exposition 
Les Animaux dans l’Art. De plus, il 
n’est pas inutile de souligner que 
l’ouvrage représente l’aboutisse
ment de la thèse de Millard entre
prise dans le courant des années 
soixante.

Le travail de Charles W. Millard 
présente un intérêt premier et fon
damental : celui de combler un 
vide. Les études sur les peintures 
sont, nous le savons, beaucoup plus 
nombreuses que celles consacrées 

aux sculptures — je dis bien sculptu
res et non sculpteurs — puisqu'il 
arrive qu’un seul artiste soit à la fois 
sculpteur et peintre, ce qui est 
justement le cas de Degas. Cet état 
de chose vient sans doute du fait 
que le médium pictural permet non 
seulement une plus grande diver
sité de sujets mais joint encore à 
l’attraction de la couleur le dé
ploiement mural, sans oublier 
l’élément purement quantitatif, à 
savoir la somme d’œuvres produi
tes, nettement supérieure en ce qui 
regarde le traitement, bidimension
nel de l’espace.

Ainsi, l’évolution de la sculpture 
au xixe siècle constitue un sujet de 
recherche pour lequel beaucoup 
reste à faire, malgré des ouvrages 
récents d’une qualité certaine : je 
pense notamment à ceux de Mau
rice Rheims, La Sculpture au XIXe 
siècle (Paris, 1972) et de Fred Licht, 
Sculpture, Nineteenth and Twentieth 
Centuries (Londres, 1967) — ce der
nier dépassant cependant le cadre 
du xixe siècle. De toute façon ces 
ouvrages, comme leurs titres l'indi
quent, sont généraux. La mono
graphie de Millard répond donc à 
un besoin évident. Et puis, le cas 
Degas est d’un intérêt, très grand 
pour l’amateur d'art d’aujourd’hui. 
Nous avons là un sculpteur qui est 
déjà « moderne », au sens où l’on 
parlait au tournant du siècle de 
« l’esprit moderne » (le mot, déjà 
employé au xive siècle, a hélas 
perdu beaucoup de sa vitalité). Il 
prépare à bien des points de vue le 
xxe siècle. Or, dans la recherche sur 
la gestation de l’esprit moderne, on 
11e trouve là encore que des ouvra
ges généraux : celui, par exemple, 
de Jean Selz, Découverte de la sculp
ture moderne (Lausanne, 1963), 
traduit en anglais par Annette Mi- 
chelson sous le titre Modem Sculp
ture : Origins and Evolution (New 
York, 1963), ou encore celui d’Al
bert E. Elsen, Origins of Modem 
Sculpture : Pioneers and Premises 
(New York, 1974), conséquent au 
catalogue de l’exposition de la 
Hayward Gallery de Londres pré
sentée au public durant l’été de 
1 973 sous le titre Pioneers of Modem 
Sculpture.

En ce qui concerne la production 
de Degas, ce sont, des articles et des 
essais qui ont jusqu’ici été publiés, 
dont certains du vivant de l’artiste, 
tel celui de George Moore, Degas : 
the Pointer of Modem Life, paru dans 
le Magazine of Art (Londres, 1890). 
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